
From: Angelica B Carreon-Beltran
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: Larry McDougal
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 7:52:04 PM
Attachments: image001.png
Importance: High

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Dear Board of Directors:  I am writing in response to the very troubling posts by Larry McDougal on
social media relating to BLM at a polling site, equating BLM to a terrorist organization,  comments
about a female attorney before a grievance committee (relating to drug use) and a social media post
referencing a meme of a police officer restraining a person on the street with a statement
“sometimes justice comes before trial.”
 
These references have horrified me.   I do not know Mr. McDougal.  I cannot stomach that he is the
president of our State Bar of Texas.  I understand the Board has condoned his words, but something
more needs to be done.    I do not believe he is fit to lead our mandatory membership organization
for the next year.  
 
I appreciate you taking my concerns into consideration when discussing this issue at the next board
meeting.
 

Angelica B. Carreon-Beltrán

CARREON & BELTRÁN, PLLC
1401 N. Kansas St.
El Paso, TX 79902

 

 
CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: This email and its attachments are for the personal and confidential
use of the named recipient(s) only and are intended, to the fullest extent permitted by law, to be
privileged and confidential as an attorney-client communication and/or work product.
 



From: Trey Apffel
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: FW: Support for Larry McDougal
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 1:23:37 PM
Attachments: Support for Larry McDougal.msg

-----Original Message-----
From: Alex Fuller < >
Sent: Wednesday, July 15, 2020 3:39 PM
To: Trey Apffel <Trey.Apffel@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Support for Larry McDougal

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening Links/Attachments













CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE:   Unless otherwise indicated or obvious from the nature of transmittal,
the information contained in this facsimile message is attorney privileged and confidential
information intended for the use of the individual or entity named above. If the reader of this
message is not the intended recipient, or the employee or agent responsible to deliver it to the
intended recipient, you are hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this
communication is strictly prohibited.  If you have received this communication in error, please notify
the sender by telephone or e-mail immediately and return the original message to the above office
via e-mail.  Thank you.
 
 



From: Brian Cuban
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: Larry McDougal
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 10:12:20 PM

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Below is my input In video format 

https://youtu.be/nujhjG2m3CI

Sincerely,

Brian Cuban
Bar # 05201250

-- 

Pick up a copy of my best-selling book, The Addicted Lawyer!

Schedule a Zoom session with Brian.

"The Addicted Lawyer  is one of the most brutal, honest, and best-written books I've ever read
about the realities of practicing of law."

"Brian has authored a masterpiece and it is extremely well written: If you want to get some lessons of perseverance,
determination and the will to never give up this book is filled with that."

Watch Brian Speaking

Speaking Testimonials 

Upcoming Events

Speaking Inquiries should be directed to  



From: Brenda Hasenzahl
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: Texas attorneys have no room for Larry McDougal
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 4:31:47 PM

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Board of Directors,
 
I am a 20 year lawyer, and followed the footsteps of my mother, who was a trailblazing lawyer in
West Texas.  I was a private partner in a defense firm for 20 years, recently moving to an in-house
counsel position.   I am conservative (again – from West Texas), and horrified by Larry McDougal’s
social media posts and comments.  While everyone can have their own opinion….you can lose the
right to serve as the representative by voicing that opinion.  Calling BLM a terrorist group, posting
pics on his public FB page that mock George Floyd, and calling a fellow attorney “a methhead…but
HOT in her state bar pic.”  You have got to be kidding me.  It is an outrage if he is not excused and
removed from office.
 
Thank you,
Brenda Hasenzahl
SBN 24010020
 
 
 
 

Brenda F. Hasenzahl, Esq.
Legal Counsel
HASEN Design Build & Development

www.HasenConstruction.com
Top Attorney – Commercial Litigation (FtW Magazine)

 
 
 





As I am sure you know, the African American Lawyer's Section (AALS) did initially speak with him, and released
a statement to the press. (Attached). 
 
I am a part of the advisory committee/roundtable that has been collaborating and discussing this issue with the
AALS and the affinity sections of the Bar and their leaders - and the last request was that Larry come back to
the table and discuss the demands in the press release and develop a timetable to move forward. It was
decided that this was the best most reasonable course of action instead of just demanding that he resign
outright because of his social media posts.  
 
First he agreed to it. Then he backed out. Then the idea was floated that his  sit down with us because of
Larry's recent  issues, , etc.  At the last minute, that plan was scrapped. 
Reportedly because neither of them wanted to be "interrogated" or participate in an "inquisition". 
 
The roundtable with him was supposed to happen today.  Larry will not be in attendance - but the roundtable
is still happening as planned to discuss next steps. 
 
I have been VERY vocal about my opinion that Larry McDougal is not fit to lead the SBoT and needs to resign
immediately. How he handled this is in my mind further evidence of his lack of character and fitness to lead.
The SBoT President has to always be in a position and an accepting and flexible posture to be responsive to ALL
members - especially when a crisis like this comes up. If his recent problems prevent him from sitting
down and hashing out a solution to all of this - that is another reason why he needs to resign.  Perhaps he
needs to step aside and focus on his .......
 
I would like for the SBoT Board to know that we have tried very hard to work with Larry to develop and execute
a plan to move forward.
 
Not only is he refusing to resign - he is also refusing to come to the table with us and work on a solution.
 
This is EXACTLY what makes him unfit to lead the SBoT - and I would like for the Board to seriously consider this
during deliberations next week.
 
To be clear - the AALS and the other black lawyers involved in this effort are not some angry mob demanding
Larry's resignation as is being portrayed on social media.  What he posted on social media is horrible and
indicative of someone that holds unacceptable racist values and views.  Even in the face of that - earnest
attempts were made to reach out to him and implement some changes to make his Presidency - his
administration - more fair, balanced, and inclusive. 
 
Larry McDougal has rebuffed and rejected us reaching out to him and trying to move forward. He has to date
agreed to nothing. He is refusing to step down. 
 
Anyway - I just wanted to make sure that you and the rest of the Board were aware of this - and I will update
you after the roundtable this evening if there are any new developments. 
 
Please let me know if you have any questions or need any additional information.  I am happy to help. 
 
Best,
 
CR
 
 



From:
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: Larry McDougal
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 12:18:01 PM

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
I am appalled by the efforts made to remove Larry McDougal as State Bar President.  This is one of the
most genuine attorneys I have known in my 35 years of practice.   

I am not sure I understand why we are supposed to divorce ourselves from common sense or the
Constitutional rights that we have to voice our opinions concerning an organization BLM, that has stated
in its own website that it is a Marxist organization with the goal of destroying the nuclear family, removing
any patriarchal influences and destroying the values held across the United States.   While I certainly
agree that black lives matter along with every other color of lives, I do not support the BLM or their radical
tactics, including threats, to win their ground.   This is not just a non-profit organization, but an
organization that is putting undue pressure on everyone, including inspiring violence.   I do not support
that, ever.

I was out of town when the comments were made by Larry McDougal, but I certainly inquired as to the
situation upon my return and I was told he addressed an inquiry concerning the wearing of a BLM tee
shirt at a polling facility during early voting.   I cannot imagine that his voicing a legal opinion about no
political shirts being worn at a polling facility could have led to consideration of his removal.

Regardless, Larry has worked as a police officer for a long career prior to being a defense attorney in Fort
Bend County, Texas.   I have worked along side Larry as a fellow practitioner in Fort Bend County, Texas
for over 20 years, and I have never known him to say something that was racially charged or in any way
inappropriate.   Larry has represented all color of defendants in his practice, and has always brought his
best game to their defense.  He is anxious to serve the community of Texas lawyers and I find it ludicrous
that someone would be calling for his removal.

I sincerely hope the State Bar shows courage vis a vis the incredible pressure exerted by the organization
BLM and Quanell X.   Maybe an elected official needs to show a bit more discretion in what is said while
serving in office, but the Constitution still supports free speech even for those serving.

Corinna Steele



From:
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: Re: Larry McDougal
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 3:29:33 PM

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
I had an after thought after sending my last email.

Larry was called to the carpet for the legal opinion about the BLM tee shirt at the polling site.   Someone
then referenced a comment he made prior to being sworn in, regarding the organization BLM being a
terrorist organization.   I remember this because I agreed with him.  It isn't the concept of black lives
matter, because of course they do, along with white, brown, yellow and red.  It is the organization itself. 
 It has been described by numerous very smart and educated people who happen to be black, for the
past months as a domestic terrorist organization:

Candace Owens, David J. Harris, Jr., Tim Scott, Joel Patrick, Marcellus Wiley, Burgess Owens, Ben
Carson, Larry Elder, Thomas Sowell, and all the wonderful speakers on the documentary Uncletom.com. 
 These people all say that BLM is a threat to the American way of life and that the use of violence makes
it a domestic terrorist organization.   

Stating a position about the organization BLM, which is supported by Black Americans, does not make
Larry McDougal racist.  In my opinion, it makes him informed.

Again, I have never heard him, in the twenty years I have known him, express a less than mentality for
anyone of a different color.

Corinna Steele

On Thursday, July 16, 2020, 12:17:52 PM CDT, corinnacat@att.net <corinnacat@att.net> wrote:

I am appalled by the efforts made to remove Larry McDougal as State Bar President.  This is one of the
most genuine attorneys I have known in my 35 years of practice.   

I am not sure I understand why we are supposed to divorce ourselves from common sense or the
Constitutional rights that we have to voice our opinions concerning an organization BLM, that has stated
in its own website that it is a Marxist organization with the goal of destroying the nuclear family, removing
any patriarchal influences and destroying the values held across the United States.   While I certainly
agree that black lives matter along with every other color of lives, I do not support the BLM or their radical
tactics, including threats, to win their ground.   This is not just a non-profit organization, but an
organization that is putting undue pressure on everyone, including inspiring violence.   I do not support
that, ever.

I was out of town when the comments were made by Larry McDougal, but I certainly inquired as to the
situation upon my return and I was told he addressed an inquiry concerning the wearing of a BLM tee
shirt at a polling facility during early voting.   I cannot imagine that his voicing a legal opinion about no
political shirts being worn at a polling facility could have led to consideration of his removal.

Regardless, Larry has worked as a police officer for a long career prior to being a defense attorney in Fort
Bend County, Texas.   I have worked along side Larry as a fellow practitioner in Fort Bend County, Texas
for over 20 years, and I have never known him to say something that was racially charged or in any way
inappropriate.   Larry has represented all color of defendants in his practice, and has always brought his



best game to their defense.  He is anxious to serve the community of Texas lawyers and I find it ludicrous
that someone would be calling for his removal.

I sincerely hope the State Bar shows courage vis a vis the incredible pressure exerted by the organization
BLM and Quanell X.   Maybe an elected official needs to show a bit more discretion in what is said while
serving in office, but the Constitution still supports free speech even for those serving.

Corinna Steele



From: Trey Apffel
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: FW: Support for Larry McDougal
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 1:11:33 PM
Attachments: Larry McDougal Letter.docx

From: David Kiatta < > 
Sent: Tuesday, July 14, 2020 3:57 PM
To: Trey Apffel <Trey.Apffel@TEXASBAR.COM>
Cc: Randy Sorrels <Randy.Sorrels@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Support for Larry McDougal

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Attached please find a letter expressing my support for Larry McDougal.  Below is a copy of the text
if this is easier for your records.

Dear Mr. Apffel:

 I write to express my support for Larry McDougal.  Larry
and I began our legal career together as prosecutors for the
Harris County District Attorney’s Office in the fall of 1990.   We
have been friends since then.   I state with absolute certainty
that Larry McDougal is a man of high moral character and has
never exhibited any signs or signals of racism. 

 I am familiar with Larry’s Facebook posts regarding BLM
in 2015 and 2020, and I do not believe either exhibits any
indication of racism.  Larry’s moral integrity is pure. He is an avid
supporter of law enforcement yet can clearly discern inequity or
prejudice and will fight against it.

 Having known Larry for over 30 years, I have seen him
fight against injustice and discrimination by law enforcement.  I
have 3 adopted African American sons and I know that Larry
would be at their side immediately should they suffer an
injustice or be victims of racism.

 The State Bar of Texas needs Larry McDougal and I urge
you not to take any action against him.



Respectfully,

 David
Kiatta

David Kiatta

David Kiatta
Board Certified - Criminal Law

2 Thessalonians 1:11, 12



From: Trey Apffel
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: FW: Larry McDougal
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 1:09:47 PM

 
 

From: Dana Palmer < > 
Sent: Tuesday, July 14, 2020 10:42 PM
To: Trey Apffel <Trey.Apffel@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Larry McDougal
 
* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Larry said nothing wrong. Ignore the nonsensical cancel culture internet trolls. This is a
nonsensical waste of time. He’s not racist. He has an opinion. He’s entitled to have his
opinion. 
 
Dana Palmer.
--
Sent from my iPhone which probably auto incorrected something in the email.
 

Palmer Law Group, P.C.

This e-mail message may contain attorney-privileged and confidential information intended only for the
use of the intended recipient that is protected by the Electronic Communications Privacy Act, 18 U.S.C.
Sections 2510 and 2521. If you are not the intended recipient, you are notified that any dissemination,
distribution, copying or other use of this communication is strictly prohibited. If you have received this
communication in error, please immediately notify us by telephone a  and/or e-mail; and,
please immediately delete/destroy this e-mail. Copyright 2020, all rights reserved.





 

Follow us on Facebook 

Join us on LinkedIn 
CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: This communication and any accompanying document(s) contains information from the
Law Office of Eve Schatelowitz, and may be confidential or privileged.  The information is intended for the sole use
of the individual or entity named above.   If you receive this transmission in error, you are advised that any
disclosure, copying, distribution, or the taking of any action in reliance upon the communication is strictly
prohibited.  Moreover, any such inadvertent disclosure shall not compromise or waive the attorney-client privilege
as to this communication or otherwise.   If you have received this communication in error, please, contact us
immediately by e-mail at or by telephone at   Thank you.
*Downtown Office
 













From: Jacquelyn Coleman
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: Larry McDougal - Bar President
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 9:49:55 PM

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening Links/Attachments

Dear Board of Directors,

As a black woman and an attorney, I am offended by the comments of Mr. McDougal. His comments should not
have been said by a person in his position. His comments should not be said by anyone. He should be removed as
State Bar President and a new election should be held. The State Bar President is an honorable position, but Mr.
McDougal‘s comments indicate that he is not an honorable man. He issued an insincere apology and he was not
open to dialogue with the African American Lawyers Section members. The legal profession already has a
reputation for its lack of diversity and its inhospitable treatment of women. We should not have a state bar President
with views that match a reputation that the legal profession is trying to change. The state bar needs to do a better job
of vetting the candidates. The state bar needs a new president. Please remove Mr. McDougal from his position as
State Bar President.

Jacquelyn Coleman





events.
 
 



From: julia hatcher
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: Larry McDougal
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 2:52:59 AM

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
To the Board Members,

I am writing to you to voice my support for Larry McDougal.  I only know of the issue
concerning him because of other lawyers' comments on Facebook, and news articles that I
have read.  Otherwise, I never would have known a thing.  Perhaps that makes me ignorant, or
perhaps that is because I am so busy that I don't have time for pettiness.  

Larry has worked with me on several issues, most recently when I was a member of the LSP
Criminal Matters Committee of the SBOT, and I was attempting to address a concern
regarding an issue that I thought the committee should address.  Larry was most helpful, and
never came across as insensitive.   He is always responsive, and it is obvious that he cares and
wants to help. 

It is my understanding that the objected to comment was something that he posted several
years ago.  I don't think it is fair to judge someone based on a Facebook post, when we all
know that Facebook is a poor form of communication as it is impossible to read someone's
tone, voice or body language.  I myself have curtailed posting and making comments on
Facebook, as it is too easy for someone to misinterpret what was meant.  And as divisive as
society is today, someone can find something objectionable in just about anything.  

Aside from all of that, we shouldn't be judging a man for what he did years ago.   How is that
relevant to his actions of today?  He has apologized and stated that he did not mean to offend
anyone, and I think we should accept that and move on. 

As far as Larry's legal opinion regarding wearing a certain shirt in a polling place, we should
rue the day when we all start to get judged based on the legal opinions that we give.   

I know how easy it is for people, especially lawyers, to twist someone's thoughts and words,
and make them seem to be something they are not, and honestly, I find it very embarrassing
for our profession.  We should be helping and supporting each other, not tearing one another
down.  

Judge not lest ye be judged, and learn to love thy neighbor.  The world would be a better place
if we all remembered that.

Please give Larry a chance to show us the type of leader that he is. Thank you.

Sincerely,

Julia C. Hatcher
SBN: 24004692
Galveston, TX



From: Trey Apffel
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: FW: Timing is Everything in Life
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 3:21:02 PM

 

From: Jim Parsons > 
Sent: Monday, July 13, 2020 9:36 AM
To: 
Cc: Trey Apffel <Trey.Apffel@TEXASBAR.COM>; Randy Sorrels < >
Subject: Timing is Everything in Life
 
* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Larry,
 
My SBOT service began 35 years ago as a director. At that
time all of the directors were white and male, as was all Bar
leadership. Thirty years ago the Bar began to aggresively
become racially and gender inclusive. That effort continues
today, Trey’s year was dedicated to inclusion.
 
You cannot win this battle and in attempting to do so you will
harm both the SBOT and yourself. You will be sanctioned by
your Board and probably receive an action from the Court.
Neither the staff nor the leadership, past and present, will
support you. Your efforts at leadership will be met with public
protest. The Bar building will be picketed.
 
Now is the time for preservation of both the Bar and your
reputation.
 
Respectfully, resign, with Grace.
 
Jim
 



 

Judge Jim Parsons
Senior Judge, Mediator & Arbitrator

 
*****************CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE****************
This electronic message transmission contains information from the Law Offices of Jim Parsons,
which may be confidential or protected by the attorney-client privilege and/or the work product
doctrine. This message is intended for the use of the individual or entity to which it is addressed and
may contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from disclosure under applicable
law. It, along with any attachments hereto, is also covered by the Electronic Communications Privacy
Act, 18 U.S.C. SECTIONS 2510- 2512. If you are not the intended recipient or if the reader of this
message is not the intended recipient, or the employee or agent responsible for delivering this
message to the intended recipient, you are hereby notified that any dissemination or copying of this
communication is strictly prohibited. If you have received this communication in error, please notify



us immediately (please call collect) and delete the original message from your system. Thank you.
 
 
 



From: Trey Apffel
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: FW: Larry McDougal
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 1:06:15 PM

 
 
 

From: J Porier < > 
Sent: Wednesday, July 15, 2020 4:45 PM
To: Trey Apffel <Trey.Apffel@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Larry McDougal
 
* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Mr. Apffel,
 
I am an attorney in San Antonio and am writing in support of Larry McDougal.
 
I do not know him, but based on the media accounts I've seen the past few days, including his
video clarification/apology, I do not believe he should be removed from his position as SBOT
President.
 
I support Black Lives Matter, and I don't think that Mr. McDougal's comments warrant
removing him.
 
I am happy to answer any questions you may have.
 
Thank you.
 
Jonathan Porier





STATE BAR of TEXAs

Mobile: 512-775-3735
jreames@texasbar.com
 
 
Please visit the State Bar of Texas’ coronavirus information page
at texasbar.com/coronavirus for timely resources and updates on bar-related events.
 
This message and all attachments are confidential.  Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure
or distribution is prohibited.  If you believe this message has been sent to you in error, please
notify the sender by replying to this transmission and delete the message without disclosing it. 
Many written communications, including emails, to or from the State Bar of Texas regarding
Bar business may be public information and therefore subject to public disclosure.
 

















From: Trey Apffel
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: FW: Demand for Larry McDougal"s Resignation
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 1:19:46 PM

 

From: Kelli Fuqua  
Sent: Sunday, July 12, 2020 3:32 PM
To: Trey Apffel <Trey.Apffel@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Re: Demand for Larry McDougal's Resignation
 
* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Sure, you have my permission to forward. 
 
On Sun, Jul 12, 2020 at 1:31 PM Trey Apffel <Trey.Apffel@texasbar.com> wrote:

Kelli, may I forward this to Mr. McDougal. Thanks.
 
Trey Apffel
Executive Director
STATE BAR of TEXAs

512.427.1500 direct | 800.204.2222, ext. 1500
trey.apffel@texasbar.com
 
 

From: Kelli Fuqua < > 
Sent: Saturday, July 11, 2020 4:13 PM
To: Trey Apffel <Trey.Apffel@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Demand for Larry McDougal's Resignation
 
* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Executive Director Appfel, 
 
I write this email to urge you to explore options for removing Larry McDougal
from his elected post immediately. Pursuant to the State Bar Rules, the president
of the State Bar serves as the public representative of the State Bar and, in this
role, is mandated to enunciate the policies of the State Bar. He has grossly failed
in his duties. 
 
His recent video apology lacked sincerity and falls far short of the commitment to
racial justice and equity Texans are asking for during these unprecedented times.
Leadership without trust means nothing. As a Young Lawyer in the Texas State
Bar, I do not trust Mr. McDougal's leadership. As an ally to my Black colleagues, I
cannot simply accept a slap on the hand. 
 
Mr. McDougal's voice is not my voice; Mr. McDougal's thoughts are not my
thoughts. Mr. McDougal does not represent the character requisite of the State







From: Kendyl Hanks
To: BoardofDirectors
Cc: Dylan O. Drummond
Subject: McDougal Resignation
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 12:29:46 AM

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening Links/Attachments

Dear Board Members:

I am a shareholder at Greenberg Traurig and a former member of the ABA Board of Governors and the TYLA
Board of Directors. I am also one of the founding members and curators (with over a dozen women lawyers and
academics from around the country) of the twitter handle @LadyLawyerDiaries. I am writing, in my personal
capacity, to ask that the Board call for McDougal’s resignation.

The social media comments I’ve read, attributed to him, reflect the worst kind of casual bias directed at minorities,
women, and lawyers struggling with addiction. I know you have seen them and I won’t rehash them here. The fact
that he had no compunction making these comments in public social media—in a mocking and casual manner—
accounts only reflect his comfort with them.

Our profession suffers gravely with issues concerning diversity and addiction. It is bad enough when practicing
lawyers easily make such remarks, whether in a personal or professional setting. But when someone elected to the
highest office of the state bar does so, he has exhibited himself unworthy of representing the whole of this
profession because it confirms he does does view these issues as challenges worthy of serious attention or dignity in
discourse. It matters not that these comments may have been made before his election, or from a personal social
media account.

It is not enough to say the comments do not reflect the views of the SBOT or to distance yourselves from them. To
condemn without taking action is to acquiesce. He cannot continue to represent the bar and still be in a position to
advocate for the needs and interests of ALL members of this legal profession.

 I therefore, with great respect for you and the bar in which I have served, ask that the SBOT call for his resignation.

Kendyl Hanks



From: Kendyl Hanks
To: BoardofDirectors
Cc: Dylan O. Drummond
Subject: Re: McDougal Resignation
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 12:34:53 AM

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening Links/Attachments

Apologies for the typo — it confirms he does *not* view these issues as challenges worthy of serious attention or
dignity in discourse.

Thank you for your time and attention to this serious matter.

Kendyl Hanks

> On Jul 16, 2020, at 12:29 AM, Kendyl Hanks < > wrote:
>
> Dear Board Members:
>
> I am a shareholder at Greenberg Traurig and a former member of the ABA Board of Governors and the TYLA
Board of Directors. I am also one of the founding members and curators (with over a dozen women lawyers and
academics from around the country) of the twitter handle @LadyLawyerDiaries. I am writing, in my personal
capacity, to ask that the Board call for McDougal’s resignation.
>
> The social media comments I’ve read, attributed to him, reflect the worst kind of casual bias directed at minorities,
women, and lawyers struggling with addiction. I know you have seen them and I won’t rehash them here. The fact
that he had no compunction making these comments in public social media—in a mocking and casual manner—
accounts only reflect his comfort with them.
>
> Our profession suffers gravely with issues concerning diversity and addiction. It is bad enough when practicing
lawyers easily make such remarks, whether in a personal or professional setting. But when someone elected to the
highest office of the state bar does so, he has exhibited himself unworthy of representing the whole of this
profession because it confirms he does does view these issues as challenges worthy of serious attention or dignity in
discourse. It matters not that these comments may have been made before his election, or from a personal social
media account.
>
> It is not enough to say the comments do not reflect the views of the SBOT or to distance yourselves from them. To
condemn without taking action is to acquiesce. He cannot continue to represent the bar and still be in a position to
advocate for the needs and interests of ALL members of this legal profession.
>
> I therefore, with great respect for you and the bar in which I have served, ask that the SBOT call for his
resignation.
>
> Kendyl Hanks











From: Karen Taylor
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: Larry McDougal
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 9:34:12 AM

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
I am writing to express my support for Larry McDougal.  He is allowed to express his opinion, and he
should be allowed the grace to stay and do his job if he apologizes for hurting feelings.  I do not
believe that the State Bar is a place to practice cancel culture.  Surely, we are not so fragile that we
cannot continue to work together in spite of a difference of opinion.
 
 
 
Karen M. Taylor
Attorney at Law
Levin & Atwood, LLP

 
NOTICE REGARDING SERVICE VIA E-MAIL:  This e-mail address ( ), is NOT Karen M.
Taylor's e-mail address for purposes of service via e-mail pursuant to Rule 21a of the TeXas RUles oF Civil ProcedUre.  To
serve a document on Karen M. Taylor via e-mail, please send the document to .

CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE:   This electronic mail transmission has been sent by a lawyer.   It may
contain information that is confidential, privileged, proprietary, or otherwise legally exempt from
disclosure.  If you are not the intended recipient, you are hereby notified that you are not authorized
to read, print, copy, or disseminate this message, any part of it, or any attachments.   If you have
received this message in error, please delete the message and any attachments from your system
without reading the content and notify the sender immediately of the inadvertent transmission. 
There is no legal intent on the part of the sender to waive any privilege, including the attorney-client
privilege that may attach to this communication.  Thank you for your cooperation.
 



From: Trey Apffel
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: FW: Larry McDougal
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 1:14:29 PM

 

From: Marie Beard > 
Sent: Monday, July 13, 2020 8:51 PM
To: Trey Apffel <Trey.Apffel@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Larry McDougal
 
* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Details on what to do for Larry McDougal.
Thanks!
 
Marie Beard
 
 
 
Praise the Lord, our constant companion, for His love.



From: Michael Whitmire
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: A Vote for Larry McDougal to Resign
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 12:54:03 AM

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Hello --

I have never started an e-mail by stating that I am African-American, but I suppose it is
relevant to my ultimate point.  My understanding is that you are seeking input regarding Bar
members' support or lack thereof for Larry McDougal as the current president.  I first became
licensed in the fall of 1992 and I am currently an active member of the Texas Bar.  I do not
have confidence in Mr. McDougal's ability to lead the State Bar at this time.

I have never met Mr. McDougal personally, but several days ago I became aware of troubling
social media posts he has made recently and 5-6 years ago.  I also watched the YouTube video
of the statement that he read.  With all of that information, my personal conclusion is that I
don't trust Mr. McDougal to faithfully represent me, nor to zealously support the special
concerns of racial minorities and women in our Bar's membership.  I believe that the title of
"President" must be held to a higher standard than other positions where I might be inclined to
grant him more benefit of the doubt.  A "President" should respect all of us all of the time, not
just most of us some of the time.

I can take no pride in Mr. McDougal's leadership and I can't even imagine wanting to seek his
advice or take a picture with him.  Based on my experiences with many other high-quality
members of the State Bar, I have no doubt that fully qualified individuals exist who can
comfortably replace Mr. McDougal -- yet without raising similar concerns about their possible
levels of latent racism or sexism.  I would be happy to go into further detail about the reasons
for my current belief that Mr. McDougal should resign, but I'm sure you are receiving
hundreds of long e-mails already.

Feel free to contact me if you need any other information or comments.

~ Michael Whitmire, Texas Bar # 00785240
[ Cell:   ]

Private Practice Contact Info:
Law Office of Michael O. Whitmire

  [Telephone]
[E-Mail]

Law Faculty Contact Info:
Michael Whitmire, Adjunct Professor
South Texas College of Law Houston
c/o Christina Marentes

  [E-Mail]















From: Trey Apffel
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: FW: Support for Larry McDougal
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 1:13:05 PM

 

From: Terry Traveland < > 
Sent: Tuesday, July 14, 2020 12:48 PM
To: Trey Apffel <Trey.Apffel@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Support for Larry McDougal
 
* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Hello Trey,
 
I am writing to support Larry McDougal.  Larry is an honorable man who is an excellent
lawyer.  This online canceling of him by a few, very vocal people is outrageous. If the Bar
asks for his resignation, it sets a bad precedent for the bar and forever, this angry mob will feel
empowered to control the bar.  Not only that, but good luck trying to find anyone to run for
President of the Bar ever again.  Who would want to go through this every time this mob
disagrees with anything the person has done ever.  It will not be a good election next year
already as this mob will be reviewing every post and comment each candidate has ever made
in the history of social media.  
 
These individuals who are accusing Larry of being racist are the same individuals who also
agreed with SMU revoking the law school admission of a first year law student for comments
she made when she was 13. Thirteen!  Apparently, these individuals have never said or done
anything they regret and are perfect.  They require that of everyone else.  
 
There are many others who would love to speak up for Larry. However, since this and other
emails you receive are subject to open records requests, they are afraid to speak up because
they will be "cancelled" and doxxed by this mob.  Those who have spoken up for Larry on the
Texas Lawyers and Texas Lawyers Lounge pages have been called racists for doing so. They
have been told to hush, they have been ridiculed, they have been attacked, they have been told
they don't count and their opinions are irrelevant.  But worse, their safety and security, as well
as their income and professional reputations has been threatened as well.  That is scary for all
of us. There are individuals who are taking screenshots of older posts by conservatives and
sending them to judges in an attempt to keep the judges from appointing those attorneys to
cases.  This directly affects their income.  This should not happen. This quashes freedom of
speech.
 
Larry is an excellent President. He has a wonderful agenda for this year to accomplish a great
deal of things and he has been listening to the lawyers to determine what they need and want
from the Bar.  Please, don't let this angry mob dictate the direction of the Bar.  If Larry
resigns, that angry mob wins and the Bar will never be the same.  I don't want the Bar run by
this angry mob that discounts and destroys anyone who has an opinion that is different than
theirs.  

Take care,
Terry Traveland





Joint	statement	of	State	Bar	of	Texas	and	Texas	Young	Lawyers	Association	
leaders	regarding	comments	by	Larry	McDougal	

	
Online	comments	made	by	Larry	McDougal	regarding	#BlackLivesMatter	do	not	
reflect	the	values	of	the	State	Bar	of	Texas	and	we	denounce	them	in	the	strongest	
terms.	As	leaders	of	the	105,000-member	State	Bar	of	Texas	and	the	26,000-
member	Texas	Young	Lawyers	Association,	we	are	united	against	racism	and	
dedicated	to	the	bar’s	mission	of	advancing	diversity	and	inclusion	in	the	
administration	of	justice	and	the	practice	of	law.	Indeed,	we	applaud	any	
organization	whose	primary	goal	seeks	to	ensure	equal	justice	for	all	Americans.	
Recent	official	statements	by	State	Bar	of	Texas	and	TYLA	leaders	reflect	this	
commitment	to	equality,	including	Executive	Director	Trey	Apffel’s	column	in	the	
July	2020	issue	of	the	Texas	Bar	Journal	titled	“It’s	Past	Time	to	Reckon	with	Racial	
Injustice.”		
	
We	know	that	the	State	Bar	of	Texas	has	an	obligation	to	improve	the	quality	of	legal	
services,	and	this	includes	improving	diversity	and	inclusion	in	all	aspects	of	our	
bar.	We	know	many	of	our	members	don’t	feel	included	as	part	of	the	bar	or	
question	the	bar’s	commitment	to	diversity	and	inclusion.	We	pledge	to	change	that.	
We	will	work	closely	with	and	support	the	State	Bar	Office	of	Minority	Affairs	and	
the	State	Bar	sections	and	committees	that	are	committed	to	advancing	the	goals	of	
diversity	and	inclusion	and	equal	justice	under	the	law.	We	also	support	President-
elect	Sylvia	Borunda	Firth’s	plans	to	create	a	task	force	to	further	advance	these	
issues.	We	look	forward	to	reporting	more	about	these	efforts	in	the	weeks	ahead.	
	
The	State	Bar	of	Texas	and	our	legal	profession	are	larger	than	any	one	person,	but	
we	believe	each	person	can	be	a	vehicle	of	change	and	we	hope	for	positive	change	
throughout	the	remainder	of	this	bar	year.		
	
Sylvia	Borunda	Firth,	President-elect	
Randy	Sorrels,	Immediate	Past	President	
Charlie	Ginn,	Chair	of	the	Board	
Trey	Apffel,	Executive	Director		
Britney	Harrison,	TYLA	President	
Victor	Flores,	TYLA	Immediate	Past	President	
Jeanine	Rispoli,	TYLA	President-elect	
	



From: Trey Apffel
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: FW: Demand for Larry McDougal"s Resignation
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 1:18:21 PM

 

From: Victoria David > 
Sent: Sunday, July 12, 2020 8:38 PM
To: Trey Apffel <Trey.Apffel@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Demand for Larry McDougal's Resignation
 
* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Executive Director Apffel, 
 
I write this email to urge you to explore options for removing Larry McDougal from
his elected post immediately. Pursuant to the State Bar Rules, the president of the
State Bar serves as the public representative of the State Bar and, in this role, is
mandated to enunciate the policies of the State Bar. He has grossly failed in his duties.
 
I have watched his recent video apology, and have found it to lack sincerity. 
Moreover, I find it falls far short of the commitment to racial justice and equity
Texans are yearning for - and deserving of - during these unprecedented times.
Leadership without trust means nothing. As a Young Lawyer in the Texas State Bar, I
do not trust Mr. McDougal's leadership following his recently uncovered comments.
As an ally to my Black colleagues, I cannot simply accept a slap on the hand.  We as a
Bar should not stand accept a slap on the hand.
 
Mr. McDougal does not represent the character or values requisite of the State Bar's
spokesperson and I feel ashamed that he is our leader. He should either be forced to
resign or deemed incompetent pursuant to the State Bar Rules. Ms. Borunda-Firth
would be the perfect person to fill this role.  I have no doubt she is ready and willing to
take on the task earlier than she anticipated if it means eradicating racism from the
State Bar's leadership team.  And that is exactly what Mr. McDougal's comments were
- racist.  His comment reflects negatively on our Bar as a whole.  I worked hard to
become a member of this prestigious Bar and am ashamed to be associated with him. 
I am not alone in feeling this way.
 
We cannot stand for letting Mr. McDougal get away with his extremely hurtful and
racist comments regarding the Black Lives Matter movement. Texas's Black
Lawyers Matter. Please compel Mr. McDougal's resignation. He can no longer be
our president. 
 
Sincerely,
 
Victoria David
TSBN 24097572
 



From:
To: BoardofDirectors
Subject: Public Statements made by Lowell Brown
Date: Thursday, July 16, 2020 12:12:43 PM

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Lowell stated that the comments he made on his public facebook post are of his own and not of the
State Bars yet he uses the pronoun we in his entire post.  If he is not speaking for the State
Bar….who exactly is “we”?  Entire post is below.  Please request that he revise his public statements.
 
*Required disclosure: I am an employee of the State Bar of Texas and these are my personal
views. I am not attempting to speak on behalf of the bar here.* That said:
Larry McDougal’s publicly documented comments on race, women, drug addiction, and police
brutality are reprehensible and display an alarming lack of judgment. If he were an employee of
the bar he could be fired for cause. Surely he is unfit to serve as the bar’s top elected leader.
His comments do not represent me or the dedicated professionals I work with.
We believe black lives matter.
We believe women lawyers deserve better than being judged on whether Larry McDougal finds them “hot.”
We believe a lawyer struggling with drug dependency deserves better than being called a “meth head.”
We reject any notion that police brutality is “justice.”
We believe in the State Bar’s mission of diversity in the administration of justice and in the practice of law.
We believe in the State Bar’s work to advance opportunities for women in the law and to break the stigma
surrounding substance use and other mental health issues that prevents too many lawyers from seeking the
help they need.
We are proud to work for an organization that represents these values.
Larry McDougal has shown he is not capable of credibly leading us or the lawyers of Texas in pursuing any
of these issues. An apology is not enough to repair the harm he has caused the State Bar. He should resign
immediately.

-- 
Xochytl Greer







From: BoardofDirectors
To: Don Jones
Subject: FW: Resignation of Larry McDougal
Date: Monday, July 20, 2020 7:00:39 PM

 
 
Amy Starnes
Public Information Director
State Bar of Texas

Web: Texasbar.com

Please visit the State Bar of Texas’ coronavirus information page
at texasbar.com/coronavirus for timely resources and updates on bar-related events.
 

From: Helen Turner  
Sent: Thursday, July 16, 2020 8:44 PM
To: BoardofDirectors <BoardofDirectors@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Resignation of Larry McDougal
 
* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Dear Board of Directors:
 
Larry McDougal should resign from his position. I have lost confidence in him to
serve not only my interests but the interest of the bar due to his past and present
comments. In addition to his statements, his inability to communicate with
members of the bar underscores his ineffectiveness as a president. It is time for him
to step down and allow Sylvia to assume the role. 
 
Respectfully,
 
 
 
Helen Turner



From: BoardofDirectors
To: Don Jones
Subject: FW: Written Comments for Special Meeting of SBOT BOD
Date: Monday, July 20, 2020 7:00:28 PM
Attachments: image001.png

image004.png

 
 
Amy Starnes
Public Information Director
State Bar of Texas

Web: Texasbar.com

Please visit the State Bar of Texas’ coronavirus information page
at texasbar.com/coronavirus for timely resources and updates on bar-related events.
 

From: Courtney Perez  
Sent: Thursday, July 16, 2020 8:16 PM
To: BoardofDirectors <BoardofDirectors@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Written Comments for Special Meeting of SBOT BOD
 
* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
I am writing to you in my capacity as President-Elect of the NEW Roundtable, Inc., an organization of
over 80 Black women outside counsel and in-house counsel in Dallas. Our membership includes
general counsel and decision-makers at major corporations and health systems as well as partners at
Am Law 200 and minority-owned law firms. As you may know, The NEW Roundtable was recently
featured in the Texas Law Book, highlighting both the diversity of the Bar and the contributions Black
lawyers have made and are making to the Bar. Our lives matter.
 
To say that NEW Roundtable members were troubled by Larry McDougal’s statements and stance on
the Black Lives Matter movement is a gross understatement. The NEW Roundtable has issued the
following official statement in response:
 
The NEW Roundtable stands in solidarity with the African American Lawyers Section of the State
Bar of Texas and its demands of State Bar of Texas
President Larry McDougal. Larry McDougal’s statements concerning the Black Lives Matter
movement ignores the responsibility he owes to represent all Texas lawyers and undermines his
credibility to achieve the State Bar’s stated purpose of promoting diversity in the administration
of justice and the practice of law. The NEW Roundtable supports all efforts of the State Bar of
Texas and the Texas Young Lawyers Association to promote diversity, inclusion and anti-racism
within the profession and unequivocally condemns any actions by anyone in leadership that



undermine those efforts. Mr. McDougal’s apology was insufficient and came only after his
comments were circulated among the public at large. We hope that Mr. McDougal will rise
to the call of the hour and address the African American Lawyers Section’s call to action. Should
he refuse to do so, we insist that he resign.
 
 
 

Courtney Barksdale Perez | Partner

Board Certified in Labor & Employment Law

Texas Board of Legal Specialization

8150 N. Central Expressway, Suite 500, Dallas, Texas 75206 

  

This e-mail (including any attachments) may contain information that is private, confidential, or protected by attorney-client or other
privilege. If you have received this e-mail in error, please delete it from your system without copying it and notify sender by reply e-mail, so
that our records can be corrected.

 
 



From: BoardofDirectors
To: Don Jones
Subject: FW: Larry McDougal
Date: Monday, July 20, 2020 6:59:28 PM

Amy Starnes
Public Information Director
State Bar of Texas

Web: Texasbar.com

Please visit the State Bar of Texas’ coronavirus information page at texasbar.com/coronavirus for timely resources
and updates on bar-related events.

-----Original Message-----
From: Morris-Easley, Brittany Noel Delaney 
Sent: Thursday, July 16, 2020 3:28 PM
To: BoardofDirectors <BoardofDirectors@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Larry McDougal

* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening Links/Attachments

To Whom It May Concern,

As an inactive member of the State Bar of Texas my first encounter with Larry McDougal, was him commenting on
the “hotness” and then “methheadness” of a lawyer clearly in the throws of an addiction issue. I was horrified. We
know that attorneys have an increased odds of substance abuse issues. And to talk about the “hotness” of a colleague
was entirely unprofessional. This was after someone tagged him for a comment as the Ethics Chair.

His recent statements on Black Lives Matter, his prior post making light of police brutality, were all things that have
been known to women of the Bar for some time. This latest incident is another embarrassment to our profession.

His resignation at this time or his removal is the only satisfactory resolution to the matter.

Brittany Morris-Easley
Bar Number 24083526



From: BoardofDirectors
To: Don Jones
Subject: FW: Action Needed
Date: Monday, July 20, 2020 6:59:00 PM

 
 
Amy Starnes
Public Information Director
State Bar of Texas

Web: Texasbar.com

Please visit the State Bar of Texas’ coronavirus information page
at texasbar.com/coronavirus for timely resources and updates on bar-related events.
 

From: Trey Apffel 
Sent: Thursday, July 16, 2020 3:22 PM
To: BoardofDirectors <BoardofDirectors@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: FW: Action Needed
 
 
 
Trey Apffel
Executive Director
STATE BAR of TEXAs

512.427.1500 direct | 800.204.2222, ext. 1500
trey.apffel@texasbar.com
 
 
Please visit the State Bar of Texas’ coronavirus information page
at texasbar.com/coronavirus for timely resources and updates on bar-related events.
 
 
 
 
 

From: Frels, Kelly  
Sent: Monday, July 13, 2020 10:08 AM
To: larry.
Cc: Mr. Randall Owen Sorrels ; Trey Apffel
<Trey.Apffel@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Action Needed
 



* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Larry,
 
I do not believe this situation can be resolved with an apology.  It seems that the responsible
action is for you to resign now. Should you not do so, I think you and the State Bar of Texas
will be in for a protracted period of turmoil that will damage the State Bar as an organization
as well as our profession. Your resignation now can allow the State Bar to take the steps
necessary to move forward.
 
Respectfully,
Kelly
 
 

______
KELLY FRELS
Of Counsel

   
   

BRACEWELL LLP
711 Louisiana Street, Suite 2300 | Houston, TX | 77002-2770
bracewell.com | profile | LinkedIn | Twitter

 

CONFIDENTIALITY STATEMENT
This message is sent by a law firm and may contain information that is privileged or
confidential. If you received this transmission in error, please notify the sender by reply e-mail
and delete the message and any attachments.
 



From: BoardofDirectors
To: Don Jones
Subject: FW: Larry McDougal - Resignation
Date: Monday, July 20, 2020 6:56:37 PM

 
 
Amy Starnes
Public Information Director
State Bar of Texas

Web: Texasbar.com

Please visit the State Bar of Texas’ coronavirus information page
at texasbar.com/coronavirus for timely resources and updates on bar-related events.
 

From: Katie Elliott Rastegar  
Sent: Thursday, July 16, 2020 9:54 AM
To: BoardofDirectors <BoardofDirectors@TEXASBAR.COM>
Subject: Larry McDougal - Resignation
 
* State Bar of Texas External Message * - Use Caution Before Responding or Opening
Links/Attachments
Dear Board of Directors:
 
For the sake of our black colleagues and the reputation of the State Bar of Texas, Larry
McDougal should resign immediately.
 
Mr. McDougal is, at best, out of touch with the problems faced by African Americans and
other people of color. At worst, he is a racist who has not shown an interest in learning or
growing as a person after his hurtful comments were brought to light. I am especially
concerned about the rumor circulating (by Steve Fischer) that the written statement and video
apology put forth by Mr. McDougal were prepared by someone else (Executive Director Trey
Apffel). If the Board of Directors can't trust the SBOT President to issue his own apology,
then how can Texas attorneys and members of the African American community trust Mr.
McDougal to lead us through these challenging times?
 
Larry McDougal needs to go NOW.
 
Sincerely,
Kathryn (Katie) Elliott Rastegar
TX Bar # 24066746
 
 












